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by Kristen Jackson

FOR DECADES, it seems, discussions of
immigration law have focused on adults,
with congressional debate and media cover-
age leaving children in the margins or com-
pletely off the page. Now, however, the spot-
light is shifting. President Obama, in his May
2011 speech in El Paso, spoke on behalf of the
proposed DREAM Act to legalize “promis-
ing, bright students—young people who have
worked so hard and speak about what’s best
in America.”1 Scholars and think tanks have
pulled back the curtain on the suffering of
young U.S. citizens whose parents are being
deported.2 Advocates are attracting atten-
tion with their calls for reform.

While all these developments are occurring,
an important statutory tool already in place
remains ready and available to help young

immigrants. Sitting largely unnoticed on a
single page of the Immigration and Nationality
Act is a unique classification whose purpose
is not only to benefit immigrant children but
also to do so consistent with accepted child
welfare principles and with international
norms. This classification is known as Special
Immigrant Juvenile Status, or SIJS.

SIJS has solid roots in California. Through-
out the 1980s, despite that decade’s amnesty
program, immigrant children in the Bay Area
were aging out of foster care, or being adopted
out of the system, without lawful status. With
their prospects bleak, these children needed
their own path to lawful permanent resi-
dency and the chance for  stability by living
and working legally and eventually becoming
U.S. citizens.

The Santa Clara County Social Services
Agency sought a solution, and in 1990
Congress created SIJS.3 SIJS provided a path
to residency in a truly child-centered way.
Unlike all other immigration relief, SIJS incor-
porates the “best interest of the child” stan-
dard. This standard is internationally recog-
nized as essential to all actions affecting
children, including immigration decisions.4 It
also is fundamental to child welfare pro-
ceedings.5 Congress tied SIJS to the best inter-
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est standard by making state juvenile court
findings a prerequisite to SIJS. At its inception,
SIJS was poised to remedy a pressing prob-
lem for undocumented children.

Yet today, more than 20 years later, SIJS
is largely unused. In some parts of the coun-
try, neither juvenile court attorneys nor immi-
gration attorneys have heard of it. Only 1,492
children gained residency through SIJS in
2010—a year in which 1,042,625 people
became lawful permanent residents.6 Rather
than a flood anticipated by some SIJS detrac-
tors, the number of SIJS grantees has been
only a trickle. Why is this? No one answer
emerges. Surely the federal government is
partly to blame; it has encouraged SIJS appli-
cations but failed to implement any system-
atic outreach to the juvenile courts in which
these children are found.7 Juvenile courts
and child welfare agencies, for their part,
often lack policies for identifying and assist-
ing children with SIJS. Juvenile court and
immigration attorneys frequently fear cross-
ing over into each other’s worlds. These struc-
tural barriers, combined with the reality that
most young potential SIJS beneficiaries know
nothing about the law, mean that thousands
of children each year miss out on this invalu-
able benefit.8

Fortunately, Los Angeles County stands in
sharp relief. SIJS was not born here but it has
grown here most vibrantly. While other major
metropolitan areas lacked programs to assist
SIJS-eligible children, Los Angeles led the
nation in SIJS cases.9 Here, the courts, child
welfare personnel, and immigration attor-
neys breathe life into this federal protection.
Advocates creatively work with state law to
open avenues for SIJS. Volunteer attorneys
represent hundreds of SIJS-eligible children
from all over the world. Los Angeles, through
collective hard work and vision, is an inno-
vator for SIJS nationwide.

Interplay of Federal and State Law

SIJS involves an intricate interplay of federal
and state law. The federal statute and regu-
lations provide the skeleton, and the state
courts supply the flesh. The federal require-
ments for SIJS are spare. First, a juvenile court
must establish the child’s eligibility for immi-
gration relief.10 Without the court’s findings,
the child cannot apply for SIJS.11 A “juvenile
court,” for SIJS purposes, is “a court located
in the United States having jurisdiction under
State law to make judicial determinations
about the custody and care of juveniles.”12

This broad definition encompasses many
California courts—those that handle depen-
dency and delinquency proceedings as well as
those that hear guardianships, adoptions, and
even family law cases. What matters is the
jurisdiction of California courts, not the labels
they use for themselves.13

Second, the juvenile court must have either
1) declared the child dependent on the court,
2) legally committed the child to, or placed
the child under the custody of, an agency or
department of a state, or 3) legally commit-
ted the child to, or placed the child under the
custody of, an individual or entity appointed
by the court.14 Juvenile court dependents
under California Welfare and Institutions
Code Section 300 meet this requirement. So
too do Welfare and Institutions Code Section
602 wards when the court vests their “care,
custody and control” in the probation depart-
ment.15 A child whose custody is placed with
a guardian, including an institutional
guardian, or with a prospective adoptive par-
ent also meets this requirement. U.S. Citi-
zenship and Immigration Services (USCIS)—
which has sole jurisdiction to grant SIJS
petitions—acknowledges that a child “on
whose behalf a juvenile court appointed a
guardian may now be eligible” for SIJS.16

Third, the juvenile court must have deter-
mined that the child’s reunification with one
or both parents is not viable due to abuse,
neglect, abandonment, or a similar basis
under state law.17 Congress imposed this
requirement in 2008, supplanting the require-
ment that the child be “eligible for long-term
foster care.”18 USCIS has not promulgated
final regulations interpreting this new provi-
sion, but it has granted SIJS to children liv-
ing with one parent, as well as to children liv-
ing with neither parent.19 State law provides
the content for “abuse, neglect, [and] aban-
donment.” The SIJS statute and regulations
do not define the terms; instead, these factual
determinations are left to the juvenile court
applying state standards.

Under California law, children have met
this requirement when, for example, their
parents are deceased; their parents’ identities
are unknown; their parents have sexually,
physically, or emotionally harmed them; or
their parents have not provided appropriate
care, support, or protection. By definition,
SIJS-eligible children have suffered the lack of
a stable and safe two-parent household.

Fourth, judicial or administrative pro-
ceedings must have established that it is not
in the child’s best interest to return to the
child’s or his or her parent’s country of nation-
ality.20 The federal government, in issuing
its SIJS regulations, explicitly stated that juve-
nile courts applying state law are unfettered
in making this determination: “[T]he Service
does not intend to make determina-
tions…regarding the ‘best interest’ of a child
for the purposes of establishing eligibility for
special immigrant juvenile classification.”21 In
California, courts are not bound by hard and
fast rules when determining a child’s best
interest. They have called the best interest
standard an “‘elusive guideline that belies

rigid definition’”22 and they may weigh,
among other things, “any special physical,
psychological, educational, medical, or emo-
tional needs of the child.”23

Additionally, the child must meet other
requirements when he or she files a SIJS peti-
tion with USCIS. The child must be in the
United States—the federal government can-
not admit the child from abroad to seek
SIJS.24 The child must be unmarried and
remain so until he or she becomes a lawful
permanent resident, since marriage triggers an
automatic revocation of an approved SIJS
petition.25 The juvenile must be under the age
of 21 on the date of filing26 and subject to
juvenile court jurisdiction when filing—and
this jurisdiction must remain until USCIS
grants the child SIJS, unless the child’s age
causes the loss of jurisdiction.27 Given these
last two requirements, under California law
a child with an open dependency or delin-
quency case must file his or her SIJS petition
with USCIS before turning 21.28 A child with
a California probate guardianship, however,
must file the SIJS petition with USCIS before
he or she turns 18, since the child’s guardian-
ship dissolves on his or her 18th birthday.29

SIJS and Lawful Permanent Residency

When a child meets all these requirements—
both the federal and state components—
USCIS can classify him or her as a Special
Immigrant Juvenile. USCIS then need only
consent to the petition—that is, find it bona
fide—to issue an approval.30 Yet SIJS classi-
fication alone is not enough. To reap SIJS’s
real benefits, a child must use it to achieve
lawful permanent residency through an
“adjustment of status.”

Stringent standards apply to adjustment
applicants. They are judged on, among other
things, their method of entry, criminal
record, likelihood of needing welfare bene-
fits, and harmful physical or mental condi-
tions.31 Special Immigrant Juveniles, how-
ever, face fewer and lower hurdles. They
are deemed “paroled” into the United States,
regardless of how they actually entered.32

Some bars to adjustment—referred to as
grounds of inadmissibility—do not apply,
and most others are waivable “for human-
itarian purposes, family unity, or when it is
otherwise in the public interest.”33 These
provisions, combined with the fact that
California juvenile delinquency dispositions
are not “convictions” for immigration pur-
poses,34 means that Special Immigrant
Juveniles are well positioned to become law-
ful permanent residents.

To obtain SIJS and lawful permanent res-
idency, the child follows a streamlined process.
The juvenile court—at the request of the
child’s attorney, social worker, probation offi-
cer, or guardian—first makes the SIJS findings
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establishing the child’s eligibility for relief. In
California, this can be done on Judicial
Council Form JV-224.35 The child then sub-
mits his or her Form I-360 SIJS petition and
supporting materials to USCIS. If the child is
not in the midst of immigration court pro-
ceedings, he or she can include the Form I-485
application for adjustment of status; if the
child is in immigration court proceedings,
he or she submits the I-485 to the immigra-
tion judge. USCIS will take the child’s pho-
tograph and fingerprints, and a local USCIS
office (there are nine in California) inter-
views the child if he or she is 14 or older.
Unlike other immigration processes, which
can last years, SIJS moves quickly—particu-
larly since USCIS must adjudicate all I-360
SIJS petitions within 180 days of filing.36

If USCIS does not grant the child’s appli-
cations, it can place him or her into immi-
gration court proceedings. If, however, USCIS
approves the child’s I-360, he or she is clas-
sified as a Special Immigrant Juvenile. When
either USCIS or the immigration judge grants
the I-485 based on the approved I-360, the
child becomes a lawful permanent resident.
The child is then eligible to work legally,
access federal financial aid, obtain a California
driver’s license and Social Security number,
and apply for U.S. citizenship after five years.
What the child cannot do, however, is legal-
ize his or her “natural parent or prior adop-
tive parent.”37

Taking the Lead in Los Angeles

While the SIJS process is swift and effective,
it clearly requires those who work with SIJS-
eligible children to identify and assist them.
This is precisely what happens within the
Los Angeles County Department of Children
and Family Services. DCFS’s Special Immi-
grant Status (SIS) Unit—established decades
ago and headed since its founding by Cecilia
Saco—processes hundreds of SIJS cases annu-
ally. It takes referrals of juvenile court depen-
dents from attorneys and social workers and
obtains SIJS findings and handles immigration
filings from start to finish. It organizes quar-
terly SIJS stakeholder meetings with USCIS.
DCFS’s approach is innovative. Indeed, it is
rare to find legalization workers within a
child welfare agency.

Yet the approach is not without its limi-
tations. DCFS does not have immigration
attorneys on staff and so cannot represent
children in immigration court proceedings.
As a result, it partners with Public Counsel,
Southwestern Law School, Kids in Need of
Defense (KIND), and the Immigration Center
for Women and Children (ICWC). KIND, for
its part, spurred the Los Angeles Immigration
Court to create a children’s docket now
staffed by three SIJS-knowledgeable immi-
gration judges.38 National attention has

focused on the SIS Unit.39 Other states have
recognized it as an efficient model for serv-
ing SIJS-eligible children.40 Although the SIS
Unit is not a one-size-fits-all template—other
child welfare agencies may lack the staff or
sizeable immigrant population to sustain an
in-house immigration unit—it has put Los
Angeles prominently on the SIJS map.

This strong DCFS SIJS program set the
tone for other Los Angeles-based innova-

tions. For years, advocates recognized that
some abused, neglected, and abandoned chil-
dren missed out on SIJS because the probate
court—not the dependency court working
with DCFS’s SIS Unit—handled their cases.41

Now, SIJS eligibility through guardianships is
well established. Children around the coun-
try have obtained SIJS and lawful perma-
nent residency by following Los Angeles’s
lead. Although the SIJS guardianship cases
lack a strong agency player like DCFS’s SIS
Unit, collaboration among not-for-profit law
firms and volunteer attorneys has made these
cases viable.

By contrast, children in juvenile delin-
quency proceedings struggle to be identified
and assisted with SIJS. Many of these children
not only have been abused, neglected, or
abandoned but also have been in the United
States for years—and their best interests
clearly involve remaining here. Nevertheless,

because they come into the juvenile court
system through an arrest rather than a child
welfare petition, they often are viewed as
undeserving of immigration help—and may
even be targeted for ill-conceived immigration
enforcement.42 SIJS, however, does not dis-
criminate. The statute plainly covers all types
of juvenile court proceedings, and the federal
government has acknowledged that children
can gain SIJS through delinquency courts.43

Once again, for children in delinquency
proceedings, Los Angeles is on the cutting
edge. Los Angeles County delinquency court
judges have been trained regarding SIJS, and
they have made SIJS findings since 2002.44

The Los Angeles County Probation Depart-
ment and Public Defender have collaborated
with Public Counsel—one of the few organ-
izations with expertise on the intersection of
juvenile delinquency and immigration—to
obtain SIJS for youth. While the number of
SIJS cases through the Los Angeles County
delinquency courts is very small, each case
represents a new beginning for a formerly
undocumented child.

SIJS and Adoption

A fresh start also is at the core of a more
recent SIJS innovation in Los Angeles: SIJS
through adoption proceedings. While the
adoption of children from around the globe
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is not a novel way to create a family, adop-
tive parents often are surprised that adopting
an undocumented child within the United
States comes with its own immigration hur-
dles. Indeed, many U.S. citizens with an
adopted child have been shocked to learn—
often years after the adoption is completed—
that their child does not gain citizenship auto-
matically through adoption.45 Social Security
Administration officials may deliver the news
when U.S. citizen parents unsuccessfully apply
for a child’s Social Security number.46 Or
State Department officials may drop this
bomb when the U.S. citizen parents try to
obtain a child’s U.S. passport. At that point,
citizen parents learn that their child is undoc-
umented, and the parents’ own U.S. citizen-
ship is not enough to shield the child from
possible deportation.

The hurdles to immigrating an adopted
child are not overcome easily. Notably, immi-
gration law does not recognize the adopted
child as a U.S. citizen’s child for immigration
purposes until the child has been in the new
parent’s legal custody and resided with the
new parent for two years.47 With one narrow
exception, the child must be under 16 when
adopted to qualify as a “child.”48 Once these
requirements are met, the adoptive parent
can file a family-based visa petition for the
child. If USCIS approves the petition, it makes
a visa number immediately available to the
child—but the child must still apply for law-
ful permanent residency.49

At this point the process often breaks
down. Unless the child entered the United
States with the federal government’s permis-
sion—and many adopted children from other
countries do not, through no fault of their
own—the child cannot adjust his or her sta-
tus in the United States.50 Instead, the child
must return to his or her country of nation-
ality and overcome any inadmissibility
grounds before the U.S. government may
permit the child to reenter as a permanent res-
ident. This requirement applies to all children,
no matter their age. It often causes disruption,
expense, and dismay to U.S. citizen parents
and their adopted children. But the situation
can be even more dire. If the Hague Adoption
Convention51 applies and the attorney han-
dling the adoption fails to follow its complex
requirements, the completed adoption will not
be a vehicle for the parent to immigrate the
child.52

SIJS can prevent these problems. A child
who seeks SIJS before adoption need not
wait two years, or any time, to do so. The
child is not in a family-based visa category,
and visa numbers are nearly always imme-
diately available to the child.53 The child
obtains lawful permanent residency in the
United States, with no need for a consular
process abroad, regardless of his or her man-

ner of entry.54 The parents then adopt a law-
ful permanent resident child, not an undoc-
umented child who may be subject to depor-
tation. And if the finalized adoption is valid
and one or both parents are U.S. citizens,
the permanent resident child later gains U.S.
citizenship by operation of law rather than
naturalization.55

Children in Los Angeles have been obtain-
ing SIJS before adoption for years. DCFS’s SIS
Unit legalizes undocumented children in fos-
ter care before their adoptions are complete.56

However, until recently, children going
through “independent” adoptions that are not
within the reach of DCFS have been less for-
tunate. When attorneys identified some chil-
dren in adoption proceedings as SIJS eligible,
the children’s adoption petitions were typically
withdrawn, and the children were sent to
probate court to obtain SIJS findings. Only
after the children became permanent resi-
dents were their adoption petitions refiled.57

In 2007, this approach changed. Levitt &
Quinn Family Law Center, in partnership
with Public Counsel, obtained the first SIJS
findings in a Los Angeles adoption proceed-
ing—and this victory may be the first of its
kind in the nation.58 Seeking SIJS findings
within an adoption case, rather than outside
of it, made perfect sense. A California court
handling an independent adoption clearly
meets the federal definition of a juvenile
court.59 In most cases the court can place
the child into the prospective adoptive parent’s
custody.60 Further, the court is positioned to
make reunification and best interest findings.
Not all children being adopted were abused,
neglected, or abandoned, but those who were
can and should pursue SIJS before finalizing
their new family relationship.

Recent Developments and the DREAM
Act

The effectiveness of the SIJS program in Los
Angeles also set the stage for Garcia v.
Holder, the Ninth Circuit’s recent and only
precedential SIJS opinion.61 In Garcia, the
court addressed the intersection of SIJS and
cancellation of removal—a form of immi-
gration relief for some lawful permanent
residents who might otherwise face depor-
tation.62 The case addressed whether SIJS’s
unique characteristics rendered a former Los
Angeles County juvenile court dependent
“admitted in any status” so that he accrued
the seven years of continuous residence
needed for cancellation of removal. The
Ninth Circuit resolved that issue clearly in the
affirmative in the only federal court opinion
tackling this topic.63 Judge Ronald M. Gould,
writing for a unanimous panel, recognized
that the former dependent’s SIJS-based parole
triggered the running of the seven-year con-
tinuous residence clock.64 Thus, the former

dependent was statutorily eligible for can-
cellation of removal.

The court noted that Congress has given
Special Immigrant Juveniles “recognition and
opportunity to make contacts in this country,
and for that reason [they] should not be
wrenched away without adequate process.”65

This opinion, binding courts and advocates
within the Ninth Circuit and offering guid-
ance to those outside, is important for all
Special Immigrant Juveniles. Additionally, it
demonstrates the powerful combination of the
SIS Unit’s support for its former dependents
with the creative advocacy of pro bono attor-
neys.66 Los Angeles not only follows but also
helps to make the law governing SIJS.

Although SIJS thrives in Los Angeles, the
SIJS system in this county is not perfect. Some
eligible children fall through the cracks and
learn of this relief only after they are too old
to obtain it. Also, while Los Angeles’s SIJS
programs in dependency, delinquency,
guardianship, and adoption proceedings
should be emulated, a significant gap would
still exist even if every city and state developed
SIJS programs to match those in Los Angeles.
Thousands of immigrant children simply do
not qualify for SIJS. They may not have been
abused, neglected, or abandoned, or they
may not be under juvenile court jurisdiction.
Some may apply for other relief, like the U
Visa, relief under the Violence Against Women
Act, or asylum67—but under current law,
many promising young people raised in the
United States have no way to become lawful
permanent residents or U.S. citizens. Absent
comprehensive immigration reform, their
best hope is the DREAM Act.68

As drafted in the Senate, the DREAM
Act would allow certain immigrant students
who have grown up in the United States to
apply for lawful conditional residency. If they
complete two years of college or U.S. military
service, they later could apply for lawful per-
manent residency and eventually U.S. citi-
zenship.69 Fortunately, Congress retained the
child-centered approach it adopted in SIJS and
incorporated it into some aspects of the
DREAM Act. The act allows students to
adjust their status in the United States regard-
less of their manner of entry—the same
approach that has benefited many SIJS-eligi-
ble children who were brought to the United
States at a young age.70 The act, like SIJS,
applies fewer inadmissibility bars to students,
and most remaining bars are waivable under
the generous SIJS standard.71 Although the
DREAM Act lacks the best interest standard
articulated in SIJS, Congress essentially has
taken it into account by extending protections
to children as young as five who may one day
qualify for DREAM Act adjustment.72

As the DREAM Act remains in commit-
tee, Congress should look further at the
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lessons SIJS teaches. On the one hand, it
should incorporate even more of SIJS’s statu-
tory strengths. It should institute a deadline
for USCIS’s DREAM Act adjudications, like
the 180-day limit it instituted for adjudi-
cating SIJS petitions. With this deadline,
students are more likely to obtain relief
quickly and consistently across the coun-
try. Congress also should remove the formal
“good moral character” requirement for
DREAM Act adjustment.73 The applicable
inadmissibility grounds—including those
for criminal convictions, drug trafficking, ter-
rorism, smuggling, draft dodging, and
unlawful voting—are more than sufficient to
screen for character.74 Excising this portion
of the bill will eliminate an unnecessarily evi-
dence-intensive inquiry, one that SIJS has
functioned successfully without. On the
other hand, Congress should craft the
DREAM Act to avoid SIJS’s primary pit-
fall—uneven implementation due to a lack
of public awareness combined with the fed-
eral Legal Services Corporation (LSC)’s
restrictions on attorneys’ representing undoc-
umented persons.75

Failure to act will have predictable results.
As it stands, the DREAM Act requires no out-
reach plan and, if passed unrevised, the 900
LSC-funded law offices across the country
cannot use LSC money to represent DREAM
Act eligible students.76 It is true that the
DREAM Act—like the Nicaraguan Adjust-
ment and Central American Relief Act
(NACARA) of the late 1990s77—has received
more attention from the news media than
SIJS ever did, and students have educated
one another about the bill. Nonetheless, some
students will miss out on this path to U.S. cit-
izenship if no implementation strategy is cre-
ated,78 particularly since the DREAM Act
requires that a youth apply for its benefits
within a tight time schedule regardless of
where he or she lives or whether adequate rep-
resentation is available.79 Moreover, many
low-income students who might be eligible for
DREAM Act protection will be gouged by
unscrupulous notaries if legal services attor-
neys are not allowed to represent them.80

At its core, SIJS is successful in Los Angeles
because attorneys and agency staff educate
others to identify SIJS-eligible children, and
they operate free from LSC restrictions. This
is a luxury Los Angeles has, but one not
shared nationwide.81 To make the DREAM
Act work for students, Congress needs to
learn from Los Angeles’s implementation of
unique humanitarian relief for young people.
If passed, the DREAM Act’s force around
the country should rival the impact of SIJS in
Los Angeles.

The SIJS experience shows how elected
leaders and policy makers put aside parti-
sanship for the best interest of children and

our nation’s future. SIJS has not opened the
floodgates to unauthorized immigration, but
it has changed thousands of children’s and
adoptive parents’ lives. The DREAM Act has
the same potential to transform politics, pol-
icy, and the futures of many people.           ■
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